Origins of the COVID-19 Pandemic

CHINA Violates International Health Regulations and Facilitates the Global Spread of a New and Dangerous Viral Pathogen

Introduction

Much has been written and discussed concerning the origin of SARS-CoV-2 (severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2) and whether COVID-19 (Coronavirus Infectious Disease-2019) is a natural emerging infection or did it have its origin as a laboratory accident during a "Gain of Function" experiment? While the origin of the virus may be disputed, the origin of its resulting pandemic is clear and for this the blame falls directly on the Chinese Communist Party (CCP).

This article outlines the direct moral and financial liability of the CCP for violating the 2005 International Health Regulations (IHR) it reluctantly signed on 15 June 2007. These new regulations were formulated by the World Health Organization (WHO) after the CCP's previous irresponsible behavior during the 2002-2003 SARS outbreak. ¹ The IHR represent the legal framework that outlines a nation's obligations during the outbreak of any serious new communicable disease. The IHR are legally-binding on 196 nations with mandates for early event reporting, international travel, and the criteria used to define a "Public Health Emergency of International Concern" or PHEIC, which may require immediate international action. ²

Signatory countries under the IHR have a legal duty under Article 6, to report a potential PHEIC threat to the WHO within 24 hours of its identification. ³ A few diseases such as SARS and Smallpox are automatically and immediately considered to be a PHEIC. ⁴

Irrespective of the actual origin of the COVID-19 virus, there are serious legal questions concerning the timing of the pandemic and the CCP's legal IHR commitments. Therefore, it is reasonable to examine the start of the pandemic

to determine when did the CCP realize that it was having a serious infectious disease problem, when did it know that the new virus was a coronavirus, and when did it know that the virus was efficiently transmitted from person to person?

August to September 2019

In its official released timeline, the CCP reports that on 31st December 2019 (New Year's Eve), it met all IHR requirements when it declared to the WHO that a cluster of unusual pneumonia cases were occurring in the city of Wuhan. The contention was that the victims were infected at the Huanan Seafood live market in the city. CCP health authorities stated that the epidemic was caused by a new SARS-like coronavirus with only *limited* person-to-person transmission.

However, a later retrospective study conducted by the National Cancer Institute in Milan, examined archived blood samples collected in Italy. The scientists found COVID-19 antibodies in 111 people out of 959 archived blood samples taken from the Veneto region of Italy. The first sample that tested positive for COVID antibodies was dated September 3rd, 2019. ⁵ Blood samples from the Emilia Romagna and Liguria regions of Italy tested COVID positive on the 4th and 5th of September 2019, and on September 9th the first two antibody-positive blood samples appeared in Lombardy, Italy. The city of Milan is located in this region and this city would soon become one of the most heavily infected areas in the world. This is important because if the virus was in Italy at these dates, then it had to be circulating through China in August of 2019. This is four months before CCP submitted its IHR alert to the WHO. Italy only announced its first official COVID-19 case on February 20th 2020. ⁵

While the most definitive test for viral infection is the isolation of a virus from patient tissue cultures, the Italian antibody evidence suggests that an early, mild to moderate strain of the COVID-19 virus might have been circulating in Italy in the August to September months of 2019. ⁶ If it presented in the form of an upper respiratory tract infection with a low transmission and low hospitalization rate, it would have been able to slip past the Italian national

disease surveillance system. As of date of publication, the CCP continue to obstruct all outside efforts to verify the timeline of the emergence of the COVID-19 virus. Consequently, researchers have been forced to use other methods to try and gather indirect data.

Further evidence for an August 2019 COVID-19 virus outbreak in China comes from the study of archived satellite images taken of the Wuhan city hospital parking lots. This hospital traffic reflects a steep progressive increase in hospital occupancies in the city beginning in August through October of 2019. Moreover, scientists at Harvard University examined the Chinese search engine Baidu (the second largest internet search engine in the world) for the months of August through October 2019 specifically looking for search queries for COVID-19 symptoms. Remarkably, the researchers found a sharp increase in this search activity beginning in August of 2019. ⁸ This coincided with the increased hospital traffic observed in the hospital parking lots of the Wuhan hospitals. While correlation is not causation, this data would be consistent with the spread of a viral pathogen causing acute hospitalizations in China. It is necessary to examine actual hospital records to differentiate influenza or other respiratory viral infections from COVID-19 Unfortunately, the Chinese authorities have blocked the WHO from properly investigating the outbreak.

In the August-September time frame, there is an obvious discrepancy between China where patients were being admitted to hospital, and Italy where any hospitalizations were low enough to be undetected by Italy's national disease surveillance system. Is there anything that can account for this? The answer is yes if the infections in China occurred earlier than in Italy. This is due to a phenomenon called "serial passage". ⁹ Whenever an RNA virus (like the COVID-19 virus) propagates quickly through a large, high-density human population, the disease it produces may become more virulent with time.

This is one of several reasons why it is essential to identify and mitigate any outbreak of a new emerging infectious viral disease as quickly as possible. Considering modern-day commercial air travel, any delay in disease reporting or data obfuscation by a country in the early throes of an epidemic, can have severe, tragic international repercussions.

October to November 2019

In October 2019, a leaked CCP memo indicates that the Chinese were struggling with a malfunctioning disease surveillance system. Termed the *Contagious Disease National Direct Reporting System*, it was created after the first 2002-3 SARS outbreak. Its purpose was to detect and report any clustering of patients with viral pneumonia-like symptoms and it was designed to allow central health officers in Beijing to review reports from hospitals or local disease control centers within a few hours of a doctor seeing a patient. ¹⁰ The same CCP memo urged that Health authorities "rigorously find the weak link in the work of disease control, and actively analyze and make up for the shortcomings". ¹¹

Logically, it appears something unusual was happening in China from August to October 2019, that may have involved an infectious disease. 12

November-December 2019

EpiWatch is an open-source epidemic observatory developed by the University of New South Wales and funded by the Australian Medical Research Council. It uses advanced data mining to detect unusual infectious cases and epidemic signals in the digital open-source global and social media. Scientists performed EpiWatch searches in the Chinese languages from 1 October 2019, to 14 February 2020, using keywords for potential early signals of COVID-19, with Wuhan and China as locations. From this database, the information before December 31, 2019 was reviewed for potential early signals of COVID-19.

This intelligence identified a case of severe pneumonia in the city of Xiangyang, Hubei Province, (325 km from Wuhan), where the patient was transferred to Wuhan for treatment on November 21, 2019. This case may have been part of an early outbreak cluster. ¹⁴ Further investigation of this case is warranted to determine if this patient did in fact have COVID-19, as there may be a connection with a still unidentified early cluster of COVID-19. After November 21, there are no further reports of pneumonia in the local media, although it has been confirmed that by December 30, 2019, there were

27 cases of pneumonia of unknown cause in Wuhan. This would indicate that some degree of media suppression was obviously occurring in China.

However, four months later, the *South China Morning Post* (Hong Kong's colonial newspaper-of-record) described a leaked document from Chinese officials revealing the first confirmed case of COVID-19 was a 55-year-old man in Hubei province, hospitalized on **November 17, 2019**. ¹⁵ Following this revelation, retrospective studies by Chinese scientists indicate that at least nine cases (four men and five women), were hospitalized in November 2019. ¹⁶ | 17

Approximately 2 weeks after the November 17-21 time frame (one COVID virus incubation period), the first formally reported cases in Wuhan became symptomatic (December 1-8). 18 | 19

This suggests that a PHEIC should have been declared by November 2019, at the latest.

Also in November, according to a previously undisclosed U.S. intelligence report, three workers from the Wuhan Institute of Virology (WIV) were admitted to a Wuhan hospital. This supports an earlier mid-January 2021 Fact Sheet by the US State Department Intelligence. ²⁰ | ²¹ An unnamed Biden State Department official has stated the declassified information is accurate. ²² While it is undocumented where precisely these three workers picked up their infection, this nonetheless represents a case cluster of an unknown SARS-like disease. Under the IHR, the WHO should have been informed within 24-hours of their hospitalization. By failing to report this case cluster, the CCP violated IHR-Article 6 in mid-November 2019.

The Curious Chinese WeChat Study

WeChat is a Chinese messaging and social media application developed and released in 2011. The application is also an intelligence tool with its user activity part of CCP's national mass surveillance network. In a manner similar to EpiWatch, reportedly in mid-November 2019, Chinese researchers began to examine WeChat for the prevalence of the terms "SARS, Coronavirus, Shortness of Breath" and other COVID identifiers in posts and searches. ^{23 | 24}

The word index for "SARS" began to abnormally spike in frequency during the first three days in December. The first COVID-19 patient the CCP originally acknowledged at the time was hospitalized in Wuhan on December 1st, 2019. CCP officials claim his biomedical samples were sent to three Chinese laboratories (including the WIV). There, the COVID virus was isolated and genetically sequenced with the results only available on December 26th, 2019. The use of "SARS" began to rise again on December 15th accompanied by a spike in Wuhan hospital admissions. Other search terms peaked near the end of December.

After Taxi drivers began reporting on social media that they were taking numerous patients to hospitals, the CCP began to censor WeChat on December 31st. That same day the CCP made its IHR report to the WHO.

It is curious that the actual start date for the WeChat study was not mentioned, but it is notable that the study's published report only runs from November 17 (the time when the government revised the date of its earliest COVID case) to the time the CCP made its IHR declaration to the WHO on 31 December (New Year's Eve). The study results were only released in February 2020 when the CCP was exerting extreme control over all its COVID-19 related media. The only reason the WeChat study was allowed to be published, is because the CCP wanted it published.

After witnessing the CCP blatantly falsify and minimize the increasing hospitalizations and death rates in Wuhan during January 2020, the timeline of the WeChat results must be viewed with suspicion.

On 26 December 2019, the genetic sequencing of the virus isolated from the 1 December Wuhan patient was announced, and senior health officials were informed that "a new coronavirus with an 87% similarity to the 2003 SARS virus" was causing the illness. Under IHR-Article 6, the CCP had a legal obligation to report a *Public Health Emergency of International Concern* to the WHO within 24 hours. ³ Ignoring this requirement, the CCP waited five days to inform the WHO.

On 31 December (New Year's Eve), the CCP notified the WHO's China office. that a new coronavirus was responsible for a cluster of 27 cases at the Huanan

Seafood live market. The CCP claimed the virus had limited person-to-person transmission, but officials knew on 15 December that 14 cases of the new infectious disease had no connection to the Wuhan seafood market and that the virus was clearly spreading through the city. ²⁵ **As stated earlier, an outbreak of SARS (or a SARS-like virus) is an automatic notifiable PHEIC**, especially with the added criteria that this was an unusual or unexpected outbreak with a potential public health impact that could be serious.

In violation of the IHR, a PHCH was not invoked by either the CCP or the WHO. At the time of the CCP's IHR announcement on New Year's Eve, suspected early strains of the COVID virus were already in the U.S., with active hospitalized cases documented in Italy, France and the United Kingdom. The CCP had to be aware early, that COVID-19 was being transmitted from person to person but instead it continued to conceal information and issued directives to optically minimize the severity of the outbreak. The CCP intentionally misled the WHO and initiated a global propaganda campaign designed only to obfuscate. ²⁶

Intentionally, the CCP quarantined China's largest cities while still allowing its citizens to travel internationally. This helped to spread more dangerous quasi-species of the virus to Italy and the rest of the world. At the same time, the CCP purchased billions of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) items, such as masks and gloves and sequestered these from the world market, leaving other nations short of these critical supplies. The CCP also halted the export of certain critical drugs to the U.S. and threatened to violate the patent rights for the U.S. anti-viral drug Remdesivir. ²⁷

Twice now, the CCP has endangered the world with its selfish, reckless actions (2002-3 SARS and 2019 COVID-19). This intentional behavioral pattern of the CCP as documented, should be addressed by the international community with the necessary severity to ensure that such a recurrence never happens again.

References

1. Yanzhong Huang. "THE SARS EPIDEMIC AND ITS AFTERMATH IN CHINA: A POLITICAL PERSPECTIVE" https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK92479/

- 2. Renee Dopplick (29 April 2009). "INSIDE JUSTICE | SWINE FLU: LEGAL OBLIGATIONS AND CONSEQUENCES WHEN THE WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION DECLARES A 'PUBLIC HEALTH EMERGENCY OF INTERNATIONAL
- CONCERN" https://www.insidejustice.com/intl/2009/04/30/swine flu who phe ic/
- 3. Renee Dopplick (29 April 2009). "INSIDE JUSTICE | SWINE FLU: LEGAL OBLIGATIONS AND CONSEQUENCES WHEN THE WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION DECLARES A 'PUBLIC HEALTH EMERGENCY OF INTERNATIONAL
- CONCERN" https://www.insidejustice.com/intl/2009/04/30/swine flu who pheic/
- 4. Iris Hunger (2018). Coping with Public Health Emergencies of International Concern. **1**. Oxford University
 Press. doi:10.1093/oso/9780198828945.003.0004. ISBN 978-0191867422
- 5. Apolone G, Montomoli E, Manenti A, et.al., Unexpected detection of SARS-CoV-2 antibodies in the pre-pandemic period in Italy. Tumori. 2020 Nov 11:300891620974755. doi: 10.1177/0300891620974755. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 33176598. https://doi.org/10.1177/0300891620974755
- 6. Sam Blanchard (2 December 2020) "HOW DID COVID REALLY SPREAD AROUND THE WORLD? NEW DAMNING TEST RESULTS THAT SHOW ANTIBODIES WERE IN US IN DECEMBER WEEKS BEFORE CHINA RAISED THE ALARM ADD TO GROWING GLOBAL EVIDENCE OF A COVER-UP" https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9009297/How-did-Covid-REALLY-spread-world-Coronavirus-blood-samples-December.html
- 7. Nsoesie, E. Okanyene, B, Yiyao L. Barnoon, L, Brownstein.m J. (2020). Analysis of hospital traffic and search engine data in Wuhan China indicates early disease activity in the Fall of 2019. https://dash.harvard.edu/handle/1/42669767
- 8. Chloe Taylor (10 June 2020) "SATELLITE IMAGES AND ONLINE SEARCHES INDICATE CHINA HAD CORONAVIRUS IN THE FALL, HARVARD STUDY

- FINDS" https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/09/coronavirus-may-have-been-spreading-in-china-in-august-harvard-study.html
- 9. Domingo E, Sobrino F., Quasispecies and molecular evolution of viruses. Rev Sci Tech. 2000 Apr;19 (1):55-63.
- 10. Guo X, Yang D, Liu R, Li Y, Hu Q, Ma X, Li Y, Zhang H, Zhang X, Zhao B, Chen T. Detecting influenza and emerging avian influenza virus by influenza and pneumonia surveillance systems in a large city in China, 2005 to 2016. BMC Infect Dis. 2019 Sep 18;19(1):825. doi: 10.1186/s12879-019-4405-5. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31533638/
- 11. NEW YORK TIMES (29 March 2020) "CHINA CREATED A FAIL-SAFE SYSTEM TO TRACK CONTAGIONS. IT FAILED." https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/29/world/asia/coronavirus-china.html
- 12. Redfield: COVID-19 Was in Wuhan in September or October 2019 https://www.medpagetoday.com/special-reports/exclusives/91843
- 13. Using Open-Source Intelligence to Detect Early Signals of COVID-19 in China: Descriptive Study. <u>JMIR Public Health Surveill.</u> 2020 Jul-Sep; 6(3): e18939. PMCID: PMC7505682 PMID: <u>32598290</u> Published online 2020 Sep 18. doi: <u>10.2196/18939</u>
- 14. Wuhan Evening News (22 November 2019) "PATIENTS WITH SEVERE PNEUMONIA IN PUYANG "TAKE" A HELICOPTER TO HAN EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT" https://www.sohu.com/a/355347300_120424456
- 15. Helen Davidson (13 March 2020) "FIRST COVID-19 CASE HAPPENED IN NOVEMBER, CHINA GOVERNMENT RECORDS SHOW REPORT" https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/first-covid-19-case-happened-in-november-china-government-records-show-report
- 16. Jeanna Bryner "1ST KNOWN CASE OF CORONAVIRUS TRACED BACK TO NOVEMBER IN CHINA" https://www.livescience.com/first-case-coronavirus-found.html

- 17. Hale T. The First COVID-19 Case Was Earlier Than Initially Thought, Suggests New Report. *IFLScience*. 2020. Mar 17, [2020-03-17]. https://www.iflscience.com/health-and-medicine/the-first-covid19-case-was-earlier-than-intially-thought-suggests-new-report/
- 18. Li Q, Guan X, Wu P, et. Al., Early Transmission Dynamics in Wuhan, China, of Novel Coronavirus-Infected Pneumonia. *N Engl J Med.* 2020 Mar 26;382(13):1199-1207. http://europepmc.org/abstract/MED/31995857. [PMC free article] [PubMed] [CrossRef] [Google Scholar]
- 19. Elizabeth Benedict Kpozehouen, MBBS, MHM, MPH, Xin Chen, MPH, Mengyao Zhu, BS, MPH, and C Raina Macintyre, MBBS Hons 1, FRACP, FAFPHM, M App Epid, PhD (18 September 2020) "USING OPEN-SOURCE INTELLIGENCE TO DETECT EARLY SIGNALS OF COVID-19 IN CHINA: DESCRIPTIVE

STUDY" https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7505682/

- 20. Michael R. Gordon, Warren P. Strobel and Drew Hinshaw (23 May 2021) "INTELLIGENCE ON SICK STAFF AT WUHAN LAB FUELS DEBATE ON COVID-19 ORIGIN" https://www.wsj.com/articles/intelligence-on-sick-staff-at-wuhan-lab-fuels-debate-on-covid-19-origin-11621796228
- 21. Sky News (18 January 2021) COVID-19: "US INTELLIGENCE CLAIMS WUHAN LAB RESEARCHERS HAD CORONAVIRUS SYMPTOMS BEFORE FIRST REPORTED CASES" https://news.sky.com/story/covid-19-us-intelligence-claims-wuhan-lab-researchers-had-coronavirus-symptoms-before-first-reported-cases-12190416
- 22. J.Dunleavy, March 10, 2021, Biden team gives nod to Trump State Department Fact sheet on Wuhan Lab https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/biden-team-gives-nod-trump-state-department-fact-sheet-wuhan-lab
- 23. Wenjun Wang MD, Yikai Wang MD, Xin Zhang MD, Xiaoli Jia MD, Yaping Li MD, Shuangsuo Dang MD, PhD (27 September 2020) "USING WECHAT, A CHINESE SOCIAL MEDIA APP, FOR EARLY DETECTION OF THE COVID-19

OUTBREAK IN DECEMBER 2019: RETROSPECTIVE STUDY" https://mhealth.jmir.org/2020/10/e19589/authors

- 24. Holly Secon (1 March 2020) "CHINESE SOCIAL-MEDIA PLATFORM WECHAT SAW SPIKES IN THE TERMS 'CORONAVIRUS,' 'SHORTNESS OF BREATH,' AND 'SARS,' WEEKS BEFORE THE FIRST CASES WERE CONFIRMED, A STUDY SUGGESTS" https://www.businessinsider.com.au/wechat-users-posted-coronavirus-before-China-confirmed-cases-2020-2?r=US&IR=T
- 25. Sam Blanchard (2 December 2020) "HOW DID COVID REALLY SPREAD AROUND THE WORLD? NEW DAMNING TEST RESULTS THAT SHOW ANTIBODIES WERE IN US IN DECEMBER WEEKS BEFORE CHINA RAISED THE ALARM ADD TO GROWING GLOBAL EVIDENCE OF A COVER-UP" https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-9009297/How-did-Covid-REALLY-spread-world-Coronavirus-blood-samples-December.html
- 26. Raymond Zhong, Paul Mozur and Aaron Krolik, The New York Times, and Jeff Kao, ProPublica (19 December 2020) "LEAKED DOCUMENTS SHOW HOW CHINA'S ARMY OF PAID INTERNET TROLLS HELPED CENSOR THE CORONAVIRUS" https://www.propublica.org/article/leaked-documents-show-how-Chinas-army-of-paid-internet-trolls-helped-censor-the-coronavirus
- 27. Max Nisen (5 February 2020) "CHINA'S DRUG PATENT GRAB MAKES CORONAVIRUS SCARY FOR PHARMA" https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-02-05/coronavirus-china-drug-patent-grab-is-scary-for-pharma